NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

1 OCTOBER 2004
NMSVH EARLY CHILDHOOD PROGRAMS
ALBUQUERQUE, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:58 a.m., Friday, October 1, 2004
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 8:58 a.m., Friday, October 1, 2004.  Board members present were: David Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, Brian Quintana, and James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Linda Lyle, Director, Early Childhood Programs, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations, Carolyn Vick, Student Services Coordinator, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Katherine Ingold –Stated that is a delight to be at the Early Childhood Programs site for this meeting.  She thanked the ECP staff for the wonderful refreshments and stated that it is good to see everyone.  Stated that she attended the Commission on Higher Education Regents Assembly in Santa Fe.  It was a fulfilling education experience.  She stated that she wishes that all of the Regents could have attended.  
Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that in September he had the honor or riding the Albuquerque Chapter of the National Federation of the Blind’s float during the New Mexico state fair.  It was a lot of fun.  There were approximately 30 people riding on the float, including several NMSVH alumni.  The float was well received by the crowds lining the parade route.  
David Baland – Welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He stated that unfortunately he missed the Commission on Higher Education Regents Assembly in Santa Fe.  He stated that since the last Board of Regent’s meeting he received a phone call from someone from the Associated Press (AP) asking about NMSVH’s use of the state plane.  He stated that it was an off the record conversation.  He stated that he knows the person that runs the AP for Arizona and New Mexico so he called her before he had a conversation with the AP representative that called him.  The AP representative was asking about the use of the old state plane, specifically how often our students flew on that particular plane.  He stated that to his knowledge our students never fly on the old state plane.  He stated that he also received a call from a reporter for the Alamogordo Daily News asking about the constitutional amendment for the school name change that will appear on the November 2004 ballot.  He stated that a friend had called him to let him know about an article that appeared in the Alamogordo Daily News regarding the school name change.  He stated that evidently he had been quoted in that article.  He stated that he did not see the article that ran in the Alamogordo Daily News.  He asked if anyone brought a copy of the article to the meeting.  John Williams stated that he did not bring a copy of the article but had read it and reported that it was a very well written article, and very favorable towards the name change.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will get a copy of the article to the Regents.  She stated that the reporter also quoted her in regards to some of the NMSVH programs and got the facts a little wrong when written into the article.  Brian Quintana stated that there was also a short article in the Albuquerque Journal.       
Alicia McAninch – Stated that she did get to attend the Commission on Higher Education Regents Assembly along with Regent Ingold, Regent Miyagishima, Superintendent Jennings, and Retha Coburn.  She stated that it was a very interesting event and she was able to gather a lot of beneficial information.  As Superintendent Jennings reported in her Superintendent’s Report there were a lot of excellent speakers who participated, including Governor Richardson.  They also held an excellent panel discussion.  She stated the September issue of American Printing House newsletter contained an article about NMSVH hosting a Nemeth Code and assistive technology course on August 2nd and 3rd.  She stated that it was a very nice and positive article.  She encouraged everyone to go to the American Printing House’s website and read the article.  She stated that she will be attending the American Foundation for the Blind Solutions Forum in Louisville, Kentucky on October 13th.  She stated that she will be paying her own expenses because she feels that it is a very important meeting to attend.  She stated that some of the forum topics will be legislative initiatives, possibly discussion on guidelines for the production and delivery of textbooks and instructional materials, and issues regarding the reauthorization of IDEA.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  Thanked everyone and stated that it is good to be back at the Early Childhood Programs site.  He stated that he also attended the Commission on Higher Education Regents Assembly and enjoyed every aspect of it.       
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions to the agenda.  Superintendent Jennings pointed out two time-sensitive presentations.  At 10:00 a.m. 
representatives from the State Investment Council will be here to brief the board on our investment portfolio and answer any questions that the Board may have.  At 11:00 a.m. Linda Lyle has made arrangements for a member of her staff to provide our Major Focus topic.   
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)  

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of August 20, 2004.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  Katherine Ingold stated that the word “Biannual” is used incorrectly when discussion was held regarding the 2004 AER International Conference.  The word “Biennial” should be used as the AER International Conference is held every 2 years, not twice a year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that on page 3, item VI.C., fourth line down, “She state the..” should read “She stated that…”, on the same item, line 9, “The analysts did not have any specifics….” should read “The analysts did not have any specific….”.  In addition, page 5, item VII.C., line 14, reflects that “Retha Coburn is working with the auditors on the depreciation expense which will need to be incorporated into the budget.”  She asked that the words “…which will need to be incorporated into the budget.” be stricken because the depreciation expense will not be incorporated into the budget.  On page 10, item XI.B., the discussion reflects that we published a request for proposal for the shelving for the Instructional Resource Center (IRC).  We were not required to go out for a formal Request for Proposal (RFP) because both companies that provide the shelving were on GSA contract and state price agreement.  She stated that we felt that it would be beneficial to research these companies to ensure that we were getting the best product and service for our money.  She asked that the sentence “As a result of a request for proposals that was issued by NMSVH two proposals were received; one from Western Office Systems of Las Cruces, NM in the amount of $59,778.24, and the second from Rocky Mountain Office Systems of Albuquerque, NM in the amount of $56,333.67.” be stricken from the minutes.  In its place insert “As a result of an internal research process to explore our options, two proposals were received; one from Western Office Systems of Las Cruces, NM in the amount of $59,778.24, and the second from Rocky Mountain Office Systems of Albuquerque, NM in the amount of $56,333.67.”  On page 11, item XI.B., the first sentence states “Katherine Ingold asked if the request for proposal that we issued states that we do not have to go with the lowest bidder.”  Because we did not do a formal RFP process for the reasons stated earlier it is recommended that we remove that language and insert language that reflects “Katherine Ingold asked if we are obligated to go with the lowest bidder.”  Katherine Ingold concurred with Superintendent Jennings’ recommendation.  President Baland stated that while we are discussing the shelving system for the IRC he wanted to inform the Superintendent and the Board that he received a certified letter from Rocky Mountain Office Systems expressing concern with our decision to go with Western Office Systems.  He stated that the letter has been sent to legal counsel for review and follow-up.  Superintendent Jennings stated that legal counsel has followed up with Rocky Mountain Office Systems and informed them that they had every right to request in writing from us why they were not the company that we chose.  She stated that a response to Rocky Mountain Office Systems is being put together and will be mailed to them soon.  The response will be sent to legal counsel for review before it is mailed to Rocky Mountain Office Systems.  President Baland stated that if any member of the Board would like to see the letter from Rocky Mountain Office Systems he will provide them with a copy.   President Baland asked if there were any other changes to the August 20, 2004 minutes.  There were no other changes.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of August 20, 2004 as amended.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to what is contained in her report she would like the Board to know that the White Cane Banquet has been rescheduled to October 14, which is a Thursday.  This will allow Mr. Gregg Trapp and Mr. Art Shriver to attend.  Sandra Montoya, NMSVH Residential Life Manager is planning and coordinating the banquet.  She did an incredible job last year and is on track to do an incredible job again this year.  She stated that representatives from the Department of Justice (DOJ) were on campus September 20th and 21st.  They had received some grant money so they offered to bring in an expert in the mental health area to offer assistance and advice to NMSVH.  She stated that she felt that the two days that DOJ was here were very productive.  She stated that their visit resulted in ideas and processes that can be put into place that will address some of the DOJ concerns.  She stated that the school is looking to put into place some residential life plans.  In the past we have written goals and objectives into the student’s IEP that addressed the expanded core curriculum, specifically independent living skills, social skills, and recreation skills.  There has been a concern that the dorm staff has been the ones tasked with monitoring those goals and objectives, and the dorm staff were not certified.  We are looking to develop plans for the residential piece of our program that would merge with the IEP.  We also talked about developing fact sheets for each student.  This fact sheet would list the student’s eye condition, how the eye condition affects the student’s academic and social performance, and what interventions can be put into place to assist the student to be successful.  Any pertinent medical diagnosis would also be included with a brief description of how it impacts the student’s learning.  These fact sheets would be shared with teachers, residential life staff, and any other staff who are directly involved in providing services to the student.  It is hoped that these fact sheets will educate the staff as to why the student attends school at NMSVH, what the student’s visual impairment is, how it impacts them, and what we need to do to ensure that the student is receiving the best possible services.  In brief it will ensure continuity of service.  She stated that NMSVH will be participating in the Close Up Foundation’s Washington D.C. and Williamsburg program this year.  We will be taking 9 students to Washington D.C. the middle of November 2004.  She stated that this year we opened it up to grades 10 thru 12, and to academic as well as career readiness track students.  President Baland asked if there is a time frame when we are done with the DOJ Stipulation Agreement.  Will it remain an ongoing process?  Has this happened to another school in the past, and if so has that school ever received their approval from the DOJ and a release from any agreement?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are very optimistic that we will achieve a release from the DOJ Stipulation Agreement.  This past meeting with the DOJ representatives resulted in some very honest communication.  They seemed to be very pleased with the progress that NMSVH has made and that is why they continue to offer their consultants to us.  DOJ has made it very clear that they do not take such an active role with all agencies.  They see that we are moving forward and they want to assist us in achieving full compliance.  They see that the spirit of the school is to make changes and improve every aspect of what we do.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she strongly believes that NMSVH will achieve full compliance and will be released from the DOJ Stipulation Agreement.  She stated that one concern that she has had, and that she expressed to Marie Lawrence with the DOJ, is that 5 years into the DOJ Stipulation Agreement process the DOJ brings in a new consultant.  When this happens it changes the rules of the game because the new consultant brings his or her own philosophies, philosophies that often differ from past consultants.  She stated that our student population has also changed over the past 5 years.  Because of these factors the DOJ Stipulation Agreement process is an ever changing thing, but she restated that she is optimistic that NMSVH will attain full compliance and be released from the agreement.  An interesting question that was asked of Dr. Oswald when he was here in September was, what standard are we being held to.  Dr. Oswald responded that we need to be held to whatever standards meet the needs of our students.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that could not have been articulated better.  Katherine Ingold asked for an update on the development of a strategic plan.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are hoping to present a document to the Board in November.  Alicia McAninch asked if the Superintendent was able to set up a meeting with Mr. Abbey of the Legislative Finance Committee.  Superintendent Jennings stated that a meeting has not been scheduled as of this date but efforts are continuing.  President Baland asked if the retirement of Mr. Sam Howarth, Public Education Department Special Education Director will have any effect on us.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Mr. Howarth’s retirement should not impact NMSVH.  Brian Quintana asked for an update on the new bus.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have taken delivery of the new bus and that the bus is on its way to Arizona for a goalball tournament that our students are participating in.  Brian Quintana asked if seat belts were installed in the new bus.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have seat belts installed on three seats to hold the car seats.  We are also looking into a stroller that can be secured in the bus.  We have one student who is too large for a car seat and we are looking to ensure that the student is comfortable and safe during transit.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – August 2004  

Veronica Gallegos stated that she does not have anything to add to the presented report but would be happy to answer any questions.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the presented Personnel Report.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is happy to see that Edel Fossen is back working at NMSVH as a Certified Occupational Therapist Assistant (COTA) substitute.  Veronica Gallegos explained that Edel Fossen is substituting for our regular COTA who is out on maternity leave.  Alicia McAninch noted that there are some resignations that occurred very shortly after 
their date of hire.  Veronica Gallegos stated that often times we get staff who are hired as substitutes and then very shortly after their hire date with us they find full time work elsewhere which results in their resignation.  Many of our substitutes are on call with us while they are seeking full time employment.  There were no other questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – July & August 2004.
Retha Coburn presented the monthly investment reports for July and August 2004.  She stated that the market does continue to fluctuate.  August was a positive month for our portfolio.  She stated that one important aspect to continue looking at is the New Mexico State Treasurer’s L.G.I.P. fund.  There has been over $150,000 in this fund for several months now because we have not had to make any pulls from it since February of 2004.  She stated that she is looking forward to the State Investment Council’s presentation to the Board later in this meeting.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Report.  There were no questions or comments.

C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – July & August 2004.
Retha Coburn stated that since July is a cumulative report she would like to focus on the August report.  As of the end of August we were at 16.66% of the fiscal year.  All of the departments were under budget with the exception of the Information Systems department which was at 19.5%, and the Grounds department which was at 17.78%.  Many times the Information Systems department has a lot of expenditures at the beginning of the school year until they have met everyone’s needs.  She stated that because of this she believes that the expenditures for the Information Systems department will even out and will come within budget.  The Grounds department is slightly over budget because they have implemented a new sprinkler system and there were some extra expenditures necessary to get it operable.  Retha Coburn stated that she would like to draw the Board’s attention to the Capital Outlay budget.  At this point in time we are at 37.23% of that budget.  We have identified what the capital outlay expenditure needs are for this fiscal year.  We do feel that it is important to ask the Board’s approval to increase the capital outlay budget in the amount of the modular classroom building that was purchased for the ECP, and the expenditures that have gone along with the purchase.  She stated that by increasing the capital outlay budget by $120,000.00 we would have the funds to cover all expenditures associated with the modular classroom budget.  If approved by the Board, our total capital outlay budget would increase to $520,000.00.  The capital outlay budget is contained on page 40 of the presented report.  President Baland asked if the expenditures for the Information Systems department and the Grounds department will level off and the two departments will come into alignment with their budgets.  Retha Coburn stated that she does believe that the two departments will come back into alignment with their budgets. The beginning of the school year is always a busy time for the Information Systems department.  As everyone has their needs taken care of the expenditures for that department will decrease.  President Baland stated that he understands that Retha Coburn is asking that the budget be revised to increase the capital outlay budget by $120,000.00 which is the cost associated with the purchase and setup of the ECP modular classroom.  If approved this will increase the capital outlay budget from $400,000.00 to $520,000.00.  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct.   President Baland asked when the modular classroom will be ready for use.  Justin Burks stated that his target date for occupancy was October 11th.  That date was established based on the manufacturer’s agreement that they would have the building setup complete by September 29th.  Unfortunately the manufacturer did not meet the September 29 date.  Because of this we are a little behind schedule but he stated that he does not foresee occupancy of the building happening much later than the middle of October.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or comments regarding the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report for July & August 2004.  There were no other questions or comments. 
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report  - July 2004 as presented, and the & FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – August 2004 with the revision to increase the Capital Outlay budget from $400,000.00 to $520,000.00, an increase of $120,000.00 which is to compensate for the purchase and setup of a modular classroom for the ECP.  (carried unanimously)

D. Balance Sheet, July & August 2004. 
Retha Coburn presented the July & August 2004 balance sheets.  She stated that she does not have anything to add to the reports but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the balance sheets for July & August 2004.  There were no questions or comments.  
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented a request to sell by public auction or sealed bid, a list of 50 items which appear on our current inventory.  All of the items listed are beyond their serviceable life and need to be disposed of.  She stated that our Property Control Manager, Robert Sainz has been working closely with the Maintenance department to organize the vast amount of equipment and furniture that is stored in various locations throughout the main campus.  The focus has been to identify what needs to be disposed of and what can be repaired and used.  These efforts have resulted in the attached request.  All of the items listed on this request are old and/or deteriorated and no longer serve a purpose for NMSVH.   
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Has
VIII.
Executive Session.  9:29 a.m. to 9:55 a.m., October  1, 2004
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:29 a.m., Friday, October 1, 2004, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos (for Limited Personnel issues, Hiring of New Certified Staff and Legal Issues).  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 9:55 a.m., Friday, October 1, 2004 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX. Major Focus – ECP Birth to Three Program
Linda Lyle introduced Cindy Farris, an NMSVH Developmental Specialist who works at the ECP.  She has been with NMSVH the longest of all the Developmental Specialists at the ECP.  She stated that she has asked Cindy Farris to brief the Board on what she does as a Developmental Specialist.  Cindy Farris has also asked a family that she provides services for to come and speak to the Board about their experiences with the NMSVH Infant Program and what it means to them.  This family is looking to transition their child into the NMSVH Preschool Program next year.

Cindy Farris introduced Anna and Jesus, the parents of Anastacia who is in the NMSVH Infant Program, and Maria who is Anastacia’s older sister.  Cindy Farris explained that children who are in the NMSVH Infant Program have the option of transitioning into the NMSVH Preschool Program or remaining in the Infant Program.  Instead of just talking about the preschool program the staff at NMSVH bring the parents to the ECP site to show them the program first hand.  This has proven to be much more effective in letting the parents know what NMSVH has to offer.  Anna and Jesus are at the ECP site today taking the tour of the preschool program in preparation for transitioning Anastacia to the preschool program next fall.  She stated that the Developmental Specialists try to make sure that families get services as babies but also answer questions and prepare them for when their child is ready to go to preschool.  She stated that she acts as a transition coordinator that helps connect the parents and children to the schools, not just NMSVH.  Some children and parents choose NMSVH, and some choose a program within the public school system.  Sometimes we are not the best program for a child.  As a Developmental Specialist she assists in determining the best placement for a child.   She explained her background and what brought her to NMSVH as a Developmental Specialist.  She explained that she spends a great deal of time educating parents on what is available for their child, and identifying children that need services.  She stated that Anastacia came to her while she was at the hospital.  University Medical Center called her and referred her to Anastacia’s parents.  The representative from University Medical Center recognized that Anastacia needed special services and knew to contact NMSVH.  She stated that that is one of the community links that has been established that helps to identify children that need special services.  These links have been very effective in identifying children, at an early age, who need the services that can be provided by NMSVH.  She stated that recently she was invited to do a vision screening on the Alamo Reservation near Socorro.  She stated that Linda Lyle assisted her and in a two day period they screened 85 children.  Of the 85 children that were screened 30 – 35 were referred to an eye doctor, and NMSVH picked up 4 new baby referrals.  She stated that she is very excited about the network that has been developed and that is constantly growing that is helping to identify children at an early age who need assistance due to low vision.  She stated that she greatly appreciates the support of the Board of Regents.  Cindy Farris asked Jesus if he wanted to speak to the Board of Regents.  
The Board of Regents and Leadership Team introduced themselves to Anna and Jesus.  Jesus stated that they have been in the early intervention program for approximately one year.  He stated that he never thought that he would need the type of services that are being provided by NMSVH, but shortly after Anastacia was born he realized that he did need specialized services.  He stated that Anastacia has vision and health issues.  He stated that they do not have any family in the area so no family support network.  He stated that one of the first people to call him to check on Anastacia was Cindy Farris.  It was nice to see someone outside of the hospital setting who was concerned about their daughter and the family.  The assistance of Cindy Farris is very instrumental in helping him and his wife deal with the issues involved with Anastacia.  He introduced Anastacia to the Board.  He stated that she is doing good right now but last year she was not doing well.  Having Cindy Farris come to their home to visit and share techniques with them has been good.  Having Cindy Farris identify Anastacia’s needs and directing the family to help for those needs has been a god send for them.  It has helped the family cope, and has been a great help to Anastacia.  Cindy Farris asked Anna, in Spanish, if she wanted to say anything to the Board.  Cindy Farris stated that Anna is shy and does not want to say anything.

Cindy Farris stated that she brought some pictures from the baby outings to share with the Board.  She stated that they do a lot of home visits, but also organize field trips with the kids and families.  This allows the families to get out and get their minds off all of the medical issues that they deal with daily.  It also serves to put families in touch with other families that have similar problems.  This creates a wonderful support network and allows the sharing of ideas and techniques that have worked with their children.  Cindy Farris stated that she hopes that this has provided the Board with an idea of what they are supporting.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  The members of the Board thanked Cindy Farris, and Anna and Jesus, and expressed their appreciation for the hard work and dedication that Cindy Farris has brought to NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Linda Lyle had invited her to spend a day with the Developmental Specialists just before the new school year started.  She stated it was awesome to get to know the Developmental Specialists.  She stated that she really thinks that she has never seen a more dedicated, more focused group of individuals.  She stated that she truly appreciates Cindy Farris and the other eight (8) Developmental Specialists, and appreciates the tremendous difference that they make in the lives of the students and their families.  
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Annual Review of NMSVH Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Child Abuse & Neglect.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSVH 517, Reporting Suspected Child Abuse & Neglect.  The DOJ Stipulation requires that this policy be reviewed by the Board of Regents annually.  President Baland asked if all student files are locked up, and who has access to the files.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the student files are kept in a secure location that is only accessible by staff who work with the students and/or are responsible for file maintenance.  A list of staff authorized to access these files is posted at the secure location.  President 
Baland asked if this policy has been reviewed by our legal counsel and the Department of Justice.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this policy has been reviewed by our legal counsel and the Department of Justice.  There are no recommended revisions to the policy.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 517 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Review of NMSVH Policy 095, Board Travel.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSVH Policy 095, Board Travel.  This policy is provided on this agenda at the request of the Board of Regents during the August 20, 2004 regular meeting.  President Baland asked if a commercial carrier has been identified to provide air travel between Albuquerque and Alamogordo.  No carrier has been identified.  President Baland stated that he feels that it is beneficial to have this policy on file in case anyone questions our use of the state plane.  President Baland asked if there are any questions or revision to this policy.  There were no questions or revisions.
C. Revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Procurement Policies & Procedures.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Procurement Policies & Procedures.  She stated that the initial intent of the placement of this policy on the agenda was to propose changes to several items within the policy.  However after reviewing the policy, working closely with Superintendent Jennings, Margie Macias, Sandra Steckler with the Department of Finance and Administration (DFA), and the auditors, since they were on campus, we found that we have a very strong policy in place that does not require extensive revision.  Rather than changing policy it was decided that we needed to change internal practices.  She stated that the study of this policy and our practices has been very worthwhile.  The revisions that are contained in this policy are very minor verbiage changes to provide consistency and clarity.  Retha Coburn reviewed the minor changes contained in the policy.  She stated that the policy also makes it clear that at times it is very necessary to have a designated individual with some signature authority, in place of a department director.  This has been allowed for within the policy by the addition of “or other authorized signature” in the appropriate places.  Alicia McAninch asked who determines which individuals have signature authority.  Retha Coburn stated that that is one of the internal practices that we have put in place at the recommendation of Superintendent Jennings.  She stated that it has been a very strong implementation procedure that has been put into place.  She stated that a memo from the Superintendent lists who she designates as having signature authority.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that this procedure makes signature authority very clear.  The memo that is produced by the Superintendent is provided to the department directors and the Business and Finance office.  Everyone is aware of which individuals have authority to sign, and the monetary levels of their authority.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 3, paragraph (4) states “Purchases over $25,000”, and the last sentence within the paragraph states “an architect may be consulted for work under twenty five thousand dollars ($25,000)”.  She asked for clarification on that paragraph.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if construction/development costs are going to be over $25,000 an architect must be consulted.  If construction/development costs are under $25,000 there is no requirement to consult an architect, but an architect may be consulted if that is the desire of the administration or Board of Regents.  This is designed to give the Director of Plant Operations the option to utilize an architect for small projects if it is felt that it is needed.  Katherine Ingold asked what happens if the cost is exactly $25,000, not over or under.  Retha Coburn stated that the policy can be reworded to read “Purchases $25,000 and over”.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 3, paragraph F.(1), second paragraph, last sentence reads “The Procurement Specialist will assign a chart of account number, determine the method of procurement (purchase order or Procurement Card) and forward it to the purchase order clerk for processing.”  She asked if that means that the Procurement Specialist will have a chart that gives the account number and determines the method of procurement.  Retha Coburn explained that once a purchase requisition is received an account number is assigned to that purchase requisition by the Procurement Specialist.  So the account number is designated on the purchase requisition, at that time the purchase requisition goes to the Purchase Order Clerk who actually inputs the data into the Blackbaud system.  Katherine Ingold stated that, given that information, would it be clearer to say “the Procurement Specialist will assign an account number”, instead of “a chart of account number.”  Retha Coburn stated that the number that is assigned is actually called a chart of account number, not just an account number.  Katherine Ingold stated that if the proper title of the number is chart of account number then she concurs that it should not be changed.  Retha Coburn recommended that chart of account number be capitalized.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 4, paragraph (4), second paragraph, last sentence reads “Receipts and any excess funds will be returned to the Business & Finance Department on the following business day.”  She asked if the following business day refers to the day after approval of the request.  Retha Coburn stated that it refers to the following business day after the activity.  Katherine Ingold stated that she would like to see that paragraph more clearly explained.  Retha Coburn stated that she can change that sentence to read “Receipts and any excess funds will be returned to the Business & Finance Department on the business day following the activity.”  Katherine Ingold agreed that that would provide the necessary clarification.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 5, paragraph I., addresses repetitive procurement.  She asked if there is any purpose in having “For encumbered funds purposes,…” at the beginning of the first sentence.  Retha Coburn stated that many items are approved outside of processing a purchase order, such as contracts.  In years previous no purchase order was completed for these type of purchases but funds were encumbered.  We have changed that process since and purchase orders are produced in order to encumber the funds.  So the sentence “For encumbered funds purposes…” is included to provide clarity.  Katherine Ingold stated that given that information she concurs with the wording of the sentence.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the revision to NMSVH Policy 330.  There were no further questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 330 with the noted changes recommended by the Board.  (carried unanimously).

XI.
Other Items

A. Architect Professional Services Contract.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award one-year professional services contracts to Studio D Architects of Las Cruces, New Mexico and NCA Architects of Albuquerque, New Mexico.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statues Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, the contracts may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, in one year increments not to exceed four (4) years of service.  

On July 26, 2004, thirty (30) Requests for Proposals (RFP) for Architectural Services were mailed out to firms throughout the States of New Mexico and Colorado.  The RFP was also advertised in the Alamogordo Daily News, Albuquerque Journal and Las Cruces Sun News.  The close for receipt of proposals was Tuesday, August 17, 2004 at 2:00 p.m.  On closing, five (5) proposals were received in response to the Request for Proposals (RFP).  An internal evaluation of the submitted proposals was conducted by a committee comprised of Justin Burks, Linda Lyle, Retha Coburn and Margie Macias.  Proposals were evaluated using the criteria guidelines set forth in the State of New Mexico Procurement Policy, NMSA 13-1-120.  As part of the procurement policy, costs may not be considered as part of the evaluation process.  After a thorough evaluation of the five proposals submitted and several days of open discussion, the committee narrowed the pool to Studio D Architects and NCA Architects.  
Due to the familiarity of the construction field in the Albuquerque area and the availability and accessibility to the Albuquerque campus, the committee felt that a northern based firm would be beneficial when the need arises to expand the Albuquerque campus.  NCA Architects is a northern based firm.

The committee also felt that a firm in closer proximity to the Alamogordo campus would be beneficial in the day to day operations and renovations/remodeling projects that are needed in Alamogordo.  Studio D Architects is in close proximity to the Alamogordo campus.

Katherine Ingold asked how we would decide which of the two firms to use.  Justin Burks stated that both of these firms have specific strengths, the broadest of which is that one is in close proximity to the ECP and one close to the main campus.  He stated that Studio D seems to be the stronger of the two firms in its ability to provide engineering services.  He stated that that is what he perceives most of our projects being.  He stated that he would predict that for the main campus Studio D is going to be the architect of choice.  He stated that when looking at the ECP expansion Studio D does not have the experience that NCA has in the area of providing services for designing a new early childhood facility.  Katherine Ingold stated that as she understands it, basically the Las Cruces based firm will be used for work on the main campus because of their proximity and the expertise within their firm, and NCA will be used primarily for the ECP because their expertise is heavier in design.  She asked if that is correct.  Justin Burks stated that that is correct.  He stated that in addition if we have one of the firms doing work on either campus, and for some reason we do not feel that the project is going as well as it should, we have the option of calling in the other firm.  President Baland asked if the architect firms bill for travel expenses.  Retha Coburn stated that they do bill for travel expenses.  President Baland stated that by having a firm in the southern end of the state and one northern we would save on billing charges.  Superintendent Jennings stated that one of the things that we learned during this process is that the architectural firms will basically be consultants for us on small projects because on projects requiring architectural or engineering services costing $25,000 or more we will have to go out for bid.  If either of these two firms want to do a bigger job for us they will have to bid on the project, and cannot be involved in the development of the project and the specs.  Katherine Ingold asked if they charge by an hourly rate.  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct, they also have a percentage that they utilize.  Katherine Ingold asked if the percentage is 6%.  Retha Coburn stated that there are state guidelines that they use.  Some projects do have a higher percentage depending on the type of work.  The norm would be 6%.  Katherine Ingold advised that careful attention be paid to the percentage.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that administration did a very good job with the research and the recommendation.  She stated that she is glad that two firms are being recommended.  Alicia McAninch asked if the ECP facility plans that were designed by our previous architect will still be able to be used.  Linda Lyle stated that those plans were developed for NMSVH and belong to NMSVH.  Retha Coburn stated that we have invested into one extremely important aspect of any opportunity to design a building or site.  That aspect is the educational specifications that Linda Lyle worked with The Design Group, our former architect, to develop.  Those educational specifications are very high quality and can be used by any architect that we contract with.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or comments.  There were no other questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to award one-year professional services contracts to Studio D Architects of Las Cruces, New Mexico and NCA Architects of Albuquerque, New Mexico as recommended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
General Legal Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to extend the professional services contract for general legal services to Castille & Ortiz, LLC of Los Alamos, New Mexico.  If approved the professional services contract with Castille & Ortiz, LLC will be extended for a contract period of December 14, 2004 through December 13, 2005.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statues Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, this contract may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, for a period not to exceed four (4) total years of professional services.  If approved this contract will be the fourth year of professional services.  At the conclusion of this contract we will need to go out for proposals.  Katherine Ingold asked for the hourly rate charged by Castille & Ortiz, LLC.  Retha Coburn stated that she does not have those figures immediately available but will forward the figures to the Board.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board approved the recommendation to extend the professional services contract for general legal services to Castille & Ortiz, LLC of Los Alamos, New Mexico for the period December 14, 2004 through December 13, 2005.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Overview of Revisions to FY04 Budget Expense Report.
Retha Coburn stated that the June 2004 Budget/Expense Report was presented to the Board of Regents at the August 2004 meeting.  She presented a memo to the Board that outlines adjustments that were made to the June 2004 Budget/Expense Report after the August 2004 meeting.  After adjustments were made, final reports were submitted to the Commission on Higher Education to meet the September 1 deadline.  Retha Coburn reviewed the adjustments as outlined on the presented memo.  Alicia McAninch asked for an explanation of the PPP Professional Fees adjustment listed on page 2 of the memo.  She stated that a $24,594.42 adjustment is quite large.  Retha Coburn stated that that adjustment reflects the movement of salaries from the salary line item to professional fees because of the contract with New Mexico State University (NMSU).  Rather than the two staff members being NMSVH employees they are now NMSU employees.  They will no longer show up in the professional salaries line item but will be reflected under professional fees.  Katherine Ingold noted that there are a number of “stale checks” listed.  She asked for an explanation of stale checks.  Retha Coburn stated that that is a check that was cut by NMSVH but has never been cashed by the party the check was cut to after two years.  Katherine Ingold asked if our checks contain a statement that indicates they are void after a certain period of time.  Retha Coburn stated that our checks contain a statement that says “Void after 90 days”.  President Baland asked if there are any questions or comments.  There were no additional questions or comments.
D. State Investment Council.

Mr. Bart Stuckey, Consultant and Mr. Steve Jerge, Director of Administrative Services, New Mexico State Investment Council provided the Board with a brief of the NMSVH Investment Portfolio which is managed by the State Investment Council.  This brief included a review of the performance of the reserve fund and how the fund is allocated within different asset classes.  They also provided an interpretation of a study which was performed by consultants for the New Mexico State Investment Council.  Mr. Stuckey stated that it is a pleasure to provide this brief to the Board as this year has been a very positive and productive year for the school’s investment portfolio.  Mr. Stuckey reviewed the asset growth and returns, performance versus the fund benchmark, a summary of the markets, deviation of S&P 500 from long-term trend, NMSVH assets over time, allocations versus target, and the State Investment Council structure.  Lengthy discussion was held regarding the NMSVH investment portfolio.  Discussion included strategies to keep the investment portfolio healthy.  

Mr. Stuckey presented the results of a study completed by New England Pension Consultants (NEPC) in collaboration with NMSVH Business & Finance Department.  The study projected the market value of the NMSVH Reserve Fund through the year 2030.  NEPC assumed an annual compound return of 7.78% (the return of the largest policy asset allocation using NEPC’s current assumptions).  Also taken into consideration were expected revenues from the Land & Permanent Fund distributions plus miscellaneous revenues generated by NMSVH.  Expenditures were projected using the last five-year average of 6.41% annual increase.  These projections reported deficit withdrawals from the Reserve Fund would be required beginning in FY07 and would deplete the Reserve fund by the year 2013.  Other projections were provided to include lump sum withdrawals for the ECP relocation and also projections with 2.7% expense growth for discussion purposes which would continue to allow the fund to grow over time.

Retha Coburn stated her appreciation to the State Investment Council for their willingness to not only present but also to do the studies for us, and work with the consultants on our behalf, in order to understand what our needs are and to revise the study numerous times.  

Mr. Stuckey thanked Retha Coburn and the Board of Regents.  He stated that it has been the State Investment Council’s pleasure.  He stated that he feels that NMSVH is looking at their investments and portfolio management at just the right 
time, when things are good instead of when things start to become difficult.  He stated that it is always a pleasure to report very good investment returns. 

The Board thanked Mr. Bart Stuckey and Mr. Steve Jerge for their presentation. 
E. Purchase of Commercial Lawnmower.

Retha Coburn presented a request to purchase one (1) Toro Groundsmaster 345 Commercial Lawn Mower from Simpson Norton Corporation under General Services Administration (GSA) contract at a total price of $15,297.76.  This price includes the mower, a 72” side discharge deck, deluxe seat kit, seat adapter kit, rear weight, rear weight kit, freight, and set up.  
Retha Coburn reported that a committee consisting of Justin Burks, Doug Jensen, Dan Moore, William Loose and Paul Mancuso met regularly to review research information obtained on various commercial law mowers.  The committee selected three manufacturers to provide a demonstration of their equipment.  Kubota, Hustler, and Toro representatives brought similarly equipped models of commercial law mowers on campus for demonstrations.  After using each of the models on the grounds, the committee concluded that the Toro model performed the best on our grounds and under specific conditions.  Each of the mowers demonstrated were within $3,000 in cost.  The Toro model 30789, properly equipped, is in the middle of the price group at $15,297.76.  Retha Coburn asked that any questions regarding this recommendation be answered by Justin Burks.
Katherine Ingold asked what type of mower is presently being used on the campus.  Justin Burks stated that we currently have two operable Toro lawnmowers, one is a 1985 model and the other is a 1982 model.  We have an additional diesel mower but it does not have the same capabilities as the Toro mowers.  In order to properly care for the grounds on the main campus we need to have three mowers that can be operated by the three groundskeepers on staff.  We presently have two mowers that are able to meet the special needs on our campus.  The third mower is no longer serviceable.  Katherine Ingold asked if some of the mowers are no longer cost effective to operate.  Justin Burks stated that that is correct.  President Baland asked if there were any additional questions or comments regarding the request to purchase a lawnmower.  There were no additional questions or comments.  Katherine Ingold asked for an 
explanation of the deluxe seat kit.  Justin Burks explained that the deluxe seat is much more durable than the standard seat.  He stated that he has put the deluxe seat on the other two Toro mowers because they require less maintenance and less frequent replacement.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the purchase of one Toro Groundsmaster 345 Commercial Lawn Mower from Simpson Norton Corporation under General Services Administration (GSA) contract at a total price of $15,297.76.  (carried unanimously)

F. Revision to Procurement Card Procedures Manual.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to the Procurement Card Procedures Manual.  She stated that this revision is the result of a reevaluation of our internal practices.  She stated that we are in the process of completing the application for our procurement cards and feel that the procurement card process will be implemented soon.  While we were doing the evaluation of the procurement policy we took a look at our Procurement Card Procedures Manual and the way that we plan to utilize the procurement cards.  We do feel strongly that we need to maintain a high degree of control over the cards rather than assigning cards to individuals with an established expenditure limit.  We want to continue the written approval process for staff to allow some responsibility at the department director level.  She stated that the previous manual stated that we would only utilize the procurement card if a vendor did not accept purchase orders.  We would like to change that stipulation and allow use of the procurement card for vendors who do accept purchase orders.  Making this change will cut down on the number of invoices that are paid to vendors and the number of purchase requisitions that are processed.  That change would be very helpful.   Superintendent Jennings stated that it was the intent of the state when they developed the procurement card to alleviate the large amount of paperwork necessary under the purchase requisition/purchase order process.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that Business and Finance did an excellent job on the Procurement Card Procedures Manual.  She asked who our Procurement Card Manager is.  Retha Coburn stated that Margie Macias is the NMSVH Procurement Card Manager.  Katherine Ingold stated that she has no concerns with any portion of the presented manual.  Retha Coburn pointed out that pages 5 and 12 of the presented manual contain statements that would allow NMSVH to deduct from the employee’s payroll for misuse and/or unapproved purchases utilizing the procurement card.  She stated that she feels that will effectively make the statement to staff that misuse of the card will not be tolerated.  President Baland asked if a memo is being sent to staff regarding the use of the procurement card and the penalty for misuse.  Retha Coburn stated that all staff who will be using the procurement card must attend training.  She pointed out that the last page of the manual contains the approval form that must be submitted by the department director when authorizing an employee to utilize the procurement card.  This form includes a section where the department director can specify parameters for each authorized employee.  This form must be approved by the Superintendent prior to issuance of a procurement card.  Retha Coburn stated that she is confident that this process has been thoroughly scrutinized.  She stated that as we begin to utilize the procurement cards we may see some revisions that may need to be implemented.  If we do, we will make the revisions and present them to the Board for consideration.  President Baland asked if the employees who complete the training will be required to sign an acknowledgement form.  Retha Coburn stated that all employees who attend training will be required to sign an acknowledgement form.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that the process presented to the Board for the procurement cards is excellent.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the revision to the Procurement Card Program Procedural Manual.  There were no questions or comments.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approved the revision to the Procurement Card Procedures Manual as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. ECP Expansion.

Superintendent Jennings stated that last month Linda Lyle, Justin Burks, and herself had an opportunity to meet with two commercial realtors.  One was Mr. John Sedberry, who was recommended by President Baland.  She stated that it was an incredible meeting in that we were talking about our programs and what we do, and we actually felt that we had an audience that cared about what we were talking about.  We left that meeting with them working on our behalf to possibly find a piece of land, with or without a building.  We gave them copies of the plans of the new ECP facility that were put together by The Design Group so that they would have an idea of our needs.  They have continued to stay in contact with Linda Lyle.  Mr. Gifford who was the other realtor that we met with, spoke with Linda Lyle about a proposal, then called the Superintendent’s Office to speak with her about the proposal.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Mr. Gifford and Mr. Sedberry are working with some developers in Albuquerque.  There is a piece of land in Albuquerque that belongs to the State Land Office that the developers want.  Mr. Gifford is trying to develop a plan that would allow NMSVH to obtain a new preschool site without NMSVH having to take money from our reserve fund.  Mr. Gifford has been in contact with Assistant Commissioner King of the State Land Office.  Assistant Commissioner King made it very clear that Commissioner Lyons of the State Land Office wants this to happen for us and is very committed to this.  What Mr. Gifford is looking at doing is swapping a piece of land with the State Land Office for the land that his developers want.  Mr. Gifford and his developers want to build a preschool site on the land that they currently have.  Then swap that piece of land, with the preschool site on it, with the State Land Office for the piece of land that Mr. Gifford and his developers want.  Mr. Gifford feels that by putting the facility on the land before the swap they can actually get two pieces of land from the State Land Office that the developers are interested in.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is sure that there are some legalities involved.  She stated that this new development is very exciting and very encouraging.  She stated that Mr. Gifford was going to try to get a proposal to her before this meeting but it did not come through.  She stated as soon as the proposal is received she will provide a copy to each of the Regents.  She stated that Mr. Gifford is setting up a meeting between NMSVH, himself, the developers, and the State Land Office to discuss this proposal further.  President Baland stated that he would also like to attend the meeting.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this meeting would probably occur around the 17th or 18th of October.  President Baland stated that he knows that this is very preliminary, but asked if it is the developer that would build the ECP facility.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is correct, it would be the developer who would build the facility on a piece of land that they hold.  President Baland stated that his concern is that if the developer funds and builds the ECP facility on the land that they hold, and there is no guarantee that the State Land Office will trade them for the property that they want, they need to have some assurances.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is one of the important pieces of the meeting that will be held the middle of October.  That is one of the things that Mr. Gifford wants to have in place before the developers proceed.  President Baland asked where the piece of land is that Mr. Gifford and Mr. Sedberry have.  Linda Lyle stated that she has looked at several pieces of land with them.  The piece of land that has a lot of promise is where the now defunct Midnight Rodeo is located, which is on San Mateo and McCloud.  The Midnight Rodeo building is on the market for $1.9 million and is a 32,000 sq. ft. facility.  It is an open construction meaning that it does not have interior walls, which is excellent.  She stated that it sits on enough space to comfortably accommodate the needs of the ECP.  President Baland stated that the site is very accessible for anybody.  In fact if you were to pinpoint the center of Albuquerque the site is very close to it.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the details for the development of the land and the possible swap with the State Land Office should be clearer following the meeting between the realtors, developers, school staff, and State Land Office.  President Baland stated that this is a very exciting prospect.  Alicia McAninch asked if any legal counsel will be present at the meeting.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this is the preliminary meeting and she does not see that legal counsel will be necessary at this early stage.  President Baland asked that the Superintendent send thank you notes to all of the parties that are involved in this project.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has already sent thank you notes to the realtors.  
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
Superintendent Jennings pointed out that a copy of a letter to Miguel Hidalgo, Commission on Higher Education (CHE) was given to each Regent.  She stated that the CHE, and the Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) have been focusing on our main campus program and overlooking what NMSVH does statewide through our Outreach, ECP, and Informational Resource Center.  During the last CHE meeting in Las Cruces Miguel Hidalgo asked Retha Coburn and Linda Lyle to put together a report that reflects the students served by the main campus over the past ten year.  Instead of keeping the focus on the main campus a report was put together that reflects the numbers for all of the NMSVH programs.  The department directors provided the data to John Williams who put together the report that has been provided to the Board.  She pointed out page 2 of the report.  This page reflects the services that are provided by the Outreach Media Production Department.  It is exciting to see the expansion of services that this department has been providing since 2000.  That table clearly shows that we continue to provide more and more services each year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is also planning to send this report to the LFC and Department of Finance and Administration (DFA).  

C.
Quarterly Reports.



There were no questions or comments.


D.
Plant Operations Update.



There were no questions or comments.
E.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
F.
Student Trust Checklist – August 2004.
There were no questions or comments.

General Fund Checklist – August 2004.
There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:50 a.m., Friday, October 1, 2004
(Approved 11/12/04)



(Approved 11/12/04)
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